

天津建设发展集团股份公司

Tianjin Construction Development Group Co., Ltd.

A joint stock company incorporated in the People's Republic of China with limited liability) tock Code: 2515



CONTENTS

2	About the Report
3	Board Statement
4	About Us
4	Company Overview
5	Awards and Honors
6	ESG Governance
6	ESG Governance Structure
7	ESG Risk Assessment and Management
10	Communication with Stakeholders
11	Identification and Assessment of Material Issues
12	I. Governance: Stable and Long-Term Development Built on
	Integrity
12	1.1 Integrity and Compliance Management
14	1.2 Information Security and Privacy Protection
15	1.3 Responsible Purchasing Practices
16	1.4 Research and Development ("R&D") and
	Technological Innovation
18	1.5 Protection of Intellectual Property Rights
19	II. Environmental: Green Development for a Shared Future
19	2.1 Environmental Management System
21	2.2 Use of Energy and Resources
24<	2.3 Pollutant Prevention and Control Management
27<	2.4 Response to Climate Change
30	III. Social: Accountability for Inclusive
30	3.1 Constructing Quality Projects
32	3.2 Occupational Health and Safety
38	3.3 Protection of Employee Rights and Interests
41	3.4 Growing Together with Employees
44	3.5 Participation in Community Development
47	Appendix
47	Content Index to the Environmental, Social and Governance

Content Index to the Environmental, Social and Governance Reporting Code of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange

About the Report

The Report is the Environmental, Social and Governance report published by Tianjin Construction Development Group Co., Ltd. (hereafter referred to as "**Tianjin Construction Development**", "**Company**", "**Group**", or "**we**"). The Report reflects the Company's efforts in environmental protection, social responsibility, corporate governance and other aspects in 2024 in response to the expectations and concerns of stakeholders.

REPORTING SCOPE

The Report covers the period from January 1 to December 31, 2024, but some contents may exceed the above period.

REPORTING PRINCIPLES

This Report is prepared in accordance with provision of "Mandatory Disclosure" and "Comply or Explain" as required by the Environmental, Social and Governance Reporting Code of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange. The Group has given due consideration to the following reporting principles to ensure the quality of the information disclosed and adopts the principles of materiality, quantitative, balance and consistency:

- Materiality: Identify major issues of the ESG report through communication with stakeholders and disclose these issues in the Report;
- Quantitative: Objectively evaluate the Company's ESG report through quantitative data;
- Balance: Reveal the current situation of the Company's ESG management in a fair and objective manner;
- Consistency: The disclosure standards and statistical methods maintained consistent in preparation of the ESG report.

ACCESS TO THE REPORT AND FEEDBACK

The Report is published in electronic form and is available on the websites of the Company (https://www.tjcdg.com) and the Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

Board Statement

The Board of the Company makes the following statement according to the requirements of the Environmental, Social and Governance Reporting Code published by the Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

The Board undertakes that the Company and the Board will continue to improve the governance system relating to environmental, social and corporate governance ("**ESG**") of the Company, enhance the Board's supervision over and participation in ESG matters of the Company, and proactively incorporate ESG into the development strategy, major decisions and production and operations of the Company according to the requirements of the Corporate Governance Code and the Environmental, Social and Governance Reporting Code published by the Hong Kong Stock Exchange.

As the supreme management body of the Company in relation to ESG governance, the Board assumes the ultimate responsibility as to ESG governance, and decides on the sustainable development strategy, goal framework and major policies of organizations. The Board also reviews and supervises on a daily basis the commitment and performance of the Company on key issues such as safety management, environmental protection, climate change and business ethics, as well as the annual ESG report published by the Company.

The Board pays high attention to ESG management, and conducts ESG risk and opportunity analysis based on macro policies, social and economic environment, strategic planning and production and operation conditions of the Company, and stakeholder communication. The Board carries out materiality assessment through stakeholder surveys and identification of material issues, so as to define ESG focuses and key ESG issues and continuously deepen and improve ESG management.

In 2024, the Company has established management policies in the areas of quality, occupational health and safety, and environment as our strategic focus direction for ESG matters, and have set relevant strategies, action plans and key objectives for the Company, including: 100% compliance with noise emission standards; and achieving a record of zero casualties and zero fire accidents. For the year ended December 31, 2024, the Company has achieved the above quality and environmental safety targets.

About Us

COMPANY OVERVIEW

Tianjin Construction Development is a construction group based in Tianjin that provides comprehensive construction services. We primarily engaged in construction business and strove to provide high quality construction services to our customers by leveraging our self-developed Jiexiao System, a comprehensive construction management software equipped with multiple functions including cost monitoring, progress measuring and resources tracking.

In addition to qualifications in petrochemical engineering works and highway construction works, we also possessed qualifications in municipal public construction works and building construction, enabling us to participate in a wider range of projects. We are committed to being a leader in the engineering industry and an innovator in the technology industry. As at the end of 2024, we possessed certain gualifications related to our construction business, which included two firstgrade construction qualifications: (i) first-grade qualification in petrochemical engineering construction general contracting* (石油化工工程施工總承包壹級資質); and (ii) first-grade qualification in foundation construction professional contracting* (地基基礎工程專業承包一級資質). The Company primarily focused on construction business, comprising (i) municipal public construction works, which mainly included road construction and traffic facilities construction; (ii) foundation works, which mainly included foundation construction and earthwork; (iii) building construction related works, mainly including building renovation and decoration and intelligent building construction; and (iv) petrochemical engineering works, mainly including filling station upgrading and renovation, pipe installation and oil tank overhaul projects. Our business is mainly located in Tianjin, and our main market distribution areas include various districts in Tianjin and various functional districts and communities in Binhai New Area, Zhejiang Province, Jiangsu Province, Jiangsu Province, Guangdong Province, Shaanxi Province, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, etc., which are mainly involved in building construction related works, municipal utility works, foundation works, renovation and decoration works, and construction electrical and mechanical installation works, etc. With an operating history of more than a decade, we have established a reputation in the construction industry. By leveraging our brand and industry experience, we aim to capture more market share in the construction industry in Tianjin.

About Us

AWARDS AND HONORS

No.	Award Title		Date of Award	Expiry Date	Issuing Authority
1	Specialized, Sophisticated, Unique and Innovative Small and Medium-sized Enterprises in Tianjin (天津市「專精特新」 中小企業)	天中北北京东东田有限公司 天津市"专精持新"中小会业 KiharTuknifaktas Kikalangan REM 2020年0月20日2022年0月21日	June 22, 2022	June 22, 2022- June 21, 2025	Tianjin Industrial and Information Technology Bureau (天津市工業和信息化 局) Tianjin Finance Bureau (天津市財政局)
2	High and New Technology Enterprise (高新技術企業)		December 19, 2022	Three years	Tianjin Municipal Science and Technology Bureau (天津市科學技 術局) Tianjin Finance Bureau
					Tianjin Municipal Tax Service, State Taxation Administration (國家税 務總局天津市税務局)
3	Leading Nurturing Technological Enterprises in Tianjin (天津市科技領軍 培育企業)	Constraint Constra	December 1, 2022	December 1, 2022-May 31,2025	Tianjin Municipal Science and Technology Bureau
4	Tianjin Municipal Enterprise Technology Center (天津市企業技術中心)	天津市 企业技术中心 7880128811218842 5,7805米18188年長期会 78801288112884 5,7805米18188年長期会 78801981485818 5,780 8,1818	December 31, 2024	Three years	Tianjin Industrial and Information Technology Bureau Tianjin Development and Reform Commission (天津市發展和改革委 員會)
					貝智) Tianjin Municipal Science and Technology Bureau Tianjin Finance Bureau

We recognize potential impacts of ESG matters on the business of the Company, by proactively identifying and confirming our responsibilities in such respect, while complying with the reporting requirements of the Hong Kong Stock Exchange in relation to ESG.

ESG GOVERNANCE STRUCTURE

In fulfilling our ESG responsibilities, the Board is jointly and collectively responsible for (i) overseeing the formulation and reporting of ESG strategies, objectives and internal monitoring measures; (ii) assessing and defining ESG-related risks; and (iii) monitoring the progress of ESG-related performance indicators and targets. The Company has established the environmental management steering group, which is headed by the president of the Company with the vice president as the deputy head, and comprises key responsible officers from the Company's safety and environmental protection department, engineering management department and other departments. This steering group is mainly responsible for reviewing and approving the environmental protection management system and long-term planning, while carrying out the rectification and monitoring of hidden dangers of hazardous sources, as well as the assessment of environmental protection work. To constantly improve our ESG performance, we also plan to set up an ESG leading group, which is responsible for the overall assessment of ESG-related risks, the formulation and implementation of ESG vision, strategies and objectives, and regular reporting to the Board on our ESG performance and the effectiveness of ESG policies.

The Company has developed key ESG-related policies and institutional documents, which cover engineering quality and safety, use of energy and resources, environmental impact management, production safety, labor practices, occupational health management, employee development and training, supply chain management, anti-corruption, among other areas, to ensure that our ESG-related practices are carried out in a standardized and effective manner in all aspects. The Quality, Occupational Health and Safety and Environmental Management Manual of the Company is formulated to guide the establishment, implementation, maintenance and review of the Company's quality, occupational health and safety, and environmental management systems. The Company has passed the ISO9000 quality management system, ISO14000 environmental management system and ISO45001 occupational safety and health management system certification after audit by a third-party organization.



ESG RISK ASSESSMENT AND MANAGEMENT

We actively identify and manage ESG risks to achieve our business objectives and ensure stable development. The Company has established and implemented the Control Procedures for Response to Risks and Opportunities, which details the identification approaches, means, and assessment methods in response to risks and opportunities, the measures formulated to address risks and opportunities, and the operational procedures for evaluating the effectiveness of such measures, while urging each department to analyze the risks and opportunities and determine the corresponding management measures based on its activities, products, service processes, etc.

The Company's ESG risks mainly include natural environmental risks, social and environmental risks and business ethics risks. In an effort to adhere to the values of sustainable development, the Company has incorporated ESG factors into its business.

- Natural environmental risks, including: the impact of engineering geology and hydrogeology; the impact of climate change (e.g. high temperature, severe cold, rain, snow, wind, and thunder); the impact of natural disasters (e.g. earthquake, tsunami, and hurricane);
- Social and environmental risks, including: the relationship with the communities around the project site, the protection of the rights and interests of workers, among other things, which may have an impact on construction works, and in some serious cases may result in direct work suspension and schedule risks; and
- Business ethics risks, including: failure of employees, suppliers or contractors to comply with business ethics requirements (e.g. corruption and dishonesty incidents), which will result in the loss of our business interests and seriously damage our corporate image.

	Risks	Potential Impacts	Control Measures
Environmental	Construction carbon emissions and energy waste	Rising carbon tax costs, project penalties/suspensions for non- compliance, brand reputation	Use low-carbon building materials; Promote electric-powered construction machinery to replace
		damage	diesel equipment;
			Implement site energy monitoring systems to optimize electricity efficiency;
	Construction waste and resource inefficiency	Increased waste disposal costs land occupation disputes, environmental regulation violations	Establish construction waste sorting and recycling systems (e.g., concrete and steel reuse); Adopt modular/prefabricated construction technologies to reduce
			on-site waste; Partner with circular economy enterprises for waste management.
	Construction pollution (dust, noise, water pollution)	Community complaints, project delays, environmental penalties	Install dust monitoring and spray suppression systems; Use low-noise equipment and restrict nighttime construction activities; Treat and discharge wastewater only after on-site treatment.

ESG Risks, Potential Impacts and Control Measures

	Risks	Potential Impacts	Control Measures
Social	Worker safety and occupational health	Compensation claims from workplace injuries, project shutdowns, litigation	Enforce mandatory safety training and certification requirements; Conduct regular occupational health checkups.
	Supply chain labor issues (e.g., subcontractor wage arrears)	Project schedule delays, negative publicity	Establish dedicated wage accounts for migrant workers to ensure timely payment.
	Community conflicts (e.g., construction-related nuisance)	Project delays, social reputation damage	Prioritize daytime construction, control noise and notify nearby residents in advance for nighttime work.
Governance	Compliance and legal risks (e.g., qualification fraud, bid-rigging collusion)	Fines, market access bans, criminal liabilities	Implement bidding compliance review mechanisms; Conduct regular anti-corruption training and audits.
	Project quality and contract disputes	Rework costs, client claims, litigation	Establish joint contract review protocols by legal and commercial departments.
	Data and privacy breaches (e.g., construction site monitoring data)	Client data breaches, violations of the Personal Information Protection Law	Encrypt and securely store site monitoring data; Restrict access permissions for sensitive data.

COMMUNICATION WITH STAKEHOLDERS

The Company has taken active measures to understand and respond to stakeholders' concerns on ESG issues of the Company, and provides various channels to maintain communication with stakeholders, aiming to improve their understanding of the development and operating policies of the Company, offer more opportunities for stakeholders to provide suggestions, and enhance cooperation with all stakeholders to work together for common development.

Main stakeholders	Concerns	Communication and response
Government and regulatory authorities	Compliance with law Providing employment opportunity Health and safety Anti-corruption and business ethics	Meetings with government and regulatory authorities Compliant information disclosure On-site inspection and guidance Relevant forums and exchange activities
Shareholders and investors	Corporate Governance Risk and compliance management Anti-corruption and business ethics Quality and service management	General meeting Results announcement Roadshow activity Investor meeting
Customers	Quality and service management Information security and privacy protection Green construction Health and safety	Bid meeting Engineering meeting Ordinary project communication Customer evaluation and follow-up visits
Employees	Protection of employee rights and interests Health and safety Remuneration and benefits Training and development Health and safety	Employee representative assembly Employee activity Employee training Performance appraisal mechanism Employee appeal mechanism
Communities	Providing employment opportunity Contribution to public welfare and charity Employee voluntary activity	Local recruitment activities Community assistance activities Volunteer activity
Suppliers	Transparent procurement Business ethics Win-win and mutual benefit	Procurement activity Evaluation of suppliers Cooperation and exchange with suppliers



IDENTIFICATION AND ASSESSMENT OF MATERIAL ISSUES

The Company attaches great importance to communication with stakeholders, and has established an efficient stakeholder communication and feedback mechanism. By collecting opinions and suggestions from government departments, shareholders, customers, employees, suppliers and other stakeholders through various channels, improves its ESG performance in a targeted manner and effectively responds to the needs of stakeholders.

The Company identifies and screens ESG issues relevant to the Company with reference to ESG-related standards and industry ESG issues, and reports on relevant practices and progress in this report.



(Tianjin Construction Development Material Issues Matrix)

Tianjin Construction Development adheres to corporate governance according to law and based on integrity. The Company continuously improves its integrity and compliance management, implements "zero tolerance" for corruption and violations of business ethics, endeavors to build a mutually beneficial, fair and transparent business environment, and maintains sound relationships with stakeholders such as employees, peers, suppliers and customers.

1.1 INTEGRITY AND COMPLIANCE MANAGEMENT

In strict accordance with the laws, regulations and regulatory requirements of the place where it operates, the Company has formulated relevant systems, including the Corporate Governance Code (《企業管制守則》), the Management System for Related Party Transaction Disclosure (《關聯交易披露管理制度》), the Management System for Disclosable Transactions (《須予公佈的交易管理制度》), the Management System for Information Disclosure and External Communication (《信息披露及外部溝通管理制度》), and the Guidelines on Insider Information Disclosure (《內幕消息披露指引》), which specify in detail the internal audit, internal control and risk management and other matters of the Company. Meantime, the Company promotes legal compliance courses as the required courses for management training, professional training and new employee training, which focus on compliance training for high-risk positions and key personnel.

Risk Control

The Company has identified key risk factors based on its own business characteristics and adopted targeted risk management and control measures, including: paying attention to risk management from the awareness perspective and implementing the concept of risk precaution; improving the identification of risks from the technical perspective, and collecting full risk information; designing risk prevention and control plans from the responsibility perspective, and defining prevention and control departments for various risks; and enhancing the quality and capability of the management team from the personnel perspective, so as to enhance their risk control.

Integrity and Anti-corruption

The Company is committed to creating a fair, just and open business management environment. In its Anti-Fraud and Whistleblowing System (《反舞弊與舉報制度》), the Company has clearly defined the definition and conduct of fraud, and clarified that the Board is responsible for supervising the management to establish a company-wide anti-fraud cultural environment and to establish a sound internal control system including fraud prevention. The Company requires all employees to comply with the Company's code of conduct, code of ethics and the laws and regulations applicable to the country and industry. In the event of any fraud, it should be reported to the Company through proper channels.

The Company has set up handling hotlines and e-mails responsible for receiving fraud reports and complaints with senders' names or anonymous reports from employees and external third parties, preparing written records accordingly and reporting to the management or the Board in a timely manner. Any illegal discrimination or retaliation against whistleblowers or hostile measures against employees involved in investigations are prohibited.

The Company strictly prohibits employees from accepting or soliciting bribes from customers and stakeholders in any form or in any way. At the same time, we encourage and reward the supervision, suppression and reporting of any corruption. It is required that during our evaluation and bidding process for selecting subcontractors, potential bidders shall not be restricted or excluded, or discriminated against, under unreasonable circumstances. Whistleblowers are fully protected throughout the entire investigation process. The Company strictly prohibits any form of illegal discrimination, retaliation, or hostile actions against employees involved in investigations.

The Company intensifies efforts to cultivate integrity awareness among the management and staff, including regularly holding integrity self-discipline meetings, strengthening the development of a clean corporate culture, and fostering a fair, equitable, and transparent work environment. We clarify responsibilities and governance mechanisms by communicating key aspects of the Anti-Fraud and Whistleblowing System, thereby enhancing corporate governance and internal controls.



Training on Anti-corruption Systems

In 2024, four anti-corruption training sessions were conducted, involving 135 participants, with 100% coverage rate for middle and senior management. This included two integrity self-discipline meetings that focused on analyzing integrity risk points and preventive measures. All management and staff were required to sign the letter of commitment on anti-corruption and self-discipline (100% compliance rate), rigorously implementing the Company's integrity regulations to build an ethical and upright workplace.

Indicators	2024	2023
Number of participants in anti-corruption trainings (person-times)	135	114
Coverage rate of anti-corruption trainings (%)	50%	31%
Coverage rate of anti-corruption trainings for senior management (%)	100%	100%
Coverage rate of anti-corruption trainings for middle management (%)	100%	100%
Coverage rate of anti-corruption trainings for general management (%)	100%	100%
Percentage of employees signing anti-corruption commitment		
(integrity practice agreement) (%)	100%	100%
Total number of confirmed corruption incidents during the year (case)	0	0
Number of employees fired or subject to discipline punishment		
due to corruption (persons)	0	0
Number of corruption-related public litigation cases against		
the Company or its employees (case)	0	0

In 2024, neither the Company nor our employees were found to be involved in corruption in any proceedings.

1.2 INFORMATION SECURITY AND PRIVACY PROTECTION

While applying information technology to enhance its competitiveness and service quality, the Company continues to deepen the construction of the information security system and improve overall information security management. To ensure the safe, reliable, and stable operation of the information system, the Company has formulated the Information Security Management System (《信息安全管理制度》) and Internet Behavior Management System of the Group (《集團上網行為管理制度》) and other regulatory documents. It has made all efforts to reduce or prevent personal or natural factors from threatening (at the physical level) the confidentiality, integrity, and availability of the Company's information system, which covers information security management responsibilities, information security policies, system access control, and information security incident management.

The Company has established an emergency working mechanism for network and information security operation. It has also formulated an emergency drill plan for information security. The comprehensive emergency drills for information security shall be conducted at least once a year to test the effectiveness of the Company's comprehensive emergency plan for network and information security and the special emergency plan for business technology ' which aims to enhance the Company's organization and command capability and emergency response capability for network and information security emergencies.

To further enhance data security assurance efficiency, the Company has independently developed the Jiexiao management platform. Based on a modular architecture, the platform integrates multiple business scenarios across the office administration center, cost-financial control Center, and business management center, ensuring data security through rigorous access controls. The Company has also established the Jiexiao Management Platform Data Security Compliance Policy (《捷效管理平台數據使用安全規範制度》) to specify tiered access permissions, authorization request and approval workflows, data usage and confidentiality requirements, operation auditing and log monitoring mechanisms, so as to standardize data access, utilization, and management behaviors for employees at all levels, for ensuring data security and improving system operational efficiency.

Moving forward, the Company will continue to focus on the Jiexiao platform as its core, integrating emerging technologies such as artificial intelligence (AI) and big data analytics to transition the platform from process informatization to intelligent decision-making support. By incorporating AI algorithms and data mining capabilities, the Company will conduct multidimensional modeling and analysis of key project data (e.g., progress, cost, safety, quality), develop intelligent early warning systems and decision-support tools, and enhance management's ability to control and predict outcomes for complex projects.

Information Security Training

The Company has strengthened information security training for employees. The training programs cover all staff, with customized courses tailored to different roles to ensure every employee fully understands and complies with information security and privacy protection regulations.

Information security and privacy protection are included in the Orientation Guide for new employees. The Company emphasizes the regulations on information security for all new employees on their orientation day. Furthermore, employees' standardized Internet behavior is included as an annual assessment indicator, and those violating information security management requirements shall be punished harshly. For current employees, the Company conducts at least one annual comprehensive training session on information security and privacy protection. Additional specialized workshops or seminars are organized as needed to address emerging security threats and challenges.

Furthermore, the Company regularly disseminates updates and reminders on information security and privacy protection to employees via internal networks and emails, maintaining their vigilance and preparedness.

In 2024, the Company experienced no major information technology system failures.

Indicators	2024	2023
Number of information security training sessions (sessions)	12	12
Coverage rate of employees participating information security trainings (%)	100%	100%
Average time of information security trainings (hours)	3	3
Number of information security and privacy protection leakage incidents (case)	0	0

Client Privacy Protection

The Company is committed to protecting client privacy and has implemented measures to prevent client information leakage throughout business operations.

During data collection, the Company clearly defines the purpose, scope, and boundaries of client information collection, ensuring that gathered data is directly relevant to business functions. Meanwhile, existing collection processes are regularly reviewed and streamlined to eliminate unnecessary steps. For client information stored in systems, the Company conducts periodic organization and classification to ensure data integrity and accessibility.

In addition, we have also carried out strengthen in-house personnel training to emphasize the importance of client privacy protection, ensuring employees voluntarily comply with data collection regulations and acquire knowledge on client information management.

During the reporting period, no incidents of client privacy breaches or data leakage occurred.

1.3 RESPONSIBLE PURCHASING PRACTICES

Our suppliers are business entities that are primarily engaged in the provision of construction materials, lease of equipment and machinery, labor subcontracting and subcontracting of professional construction services in the PRC. As at the end of 2024, the Company has a total of 194 suppliers, all of which are located in Mainland China.

The Company proactively incorporates the concept of responsibility into the whole process of supply chain management, including by encouraging the selection of green products with environmentally friendly and renewable features, and promote the sustainable development performance of upstream and downstream value chains of the Company. The Company is committed to establishing equal and mutually beneficial cooperative relationships with subcontractors and subcontracted workers, making payments to appointed subcontractors in accordance with the agreed payment terms and schedules, and supervising subcontractors to pay wages to subcontracted workers in full and on time. In 2024, the Company was not involved in any ongoing/pending material claims or disputes relating to payment with our subcontractors.

The Company conducts quarterly comprehensive evaluations covering all aspects including project quality, progress, safety, civilized construction, contract execution, and personnel management, serving as an integrated assessment of suppliers' phased performance. Upon project completion, a final evaluation is conducted to determine suppliers' overall performance throughout the project. Based on evaluation scores, subcontractors are classified into four tiers: excellent (110 points and above), good (100–109 points), qualified (90–99 points), unqualified (below 90 points). Subcontractors who have been rated as Unqualified will be notified and criticized within the project, with corrective action mandates in a limited period of time. Payment of part of the contract price will be suspended until the rectification is qualified.

The Company proactively integrates responsible practices into the end-to-end supply chain management, establishing the green procurement standard system that prioritizes environmentally friendly product categories, such as recycled aggregate concrete, low-carbon steel products, eco-friendly coatings an energy-efficient doors/windows. This system guides the selection and management of suppliers and subcontractors, incentivizing the adoption of sustainable and renewable materials to enhance sustainability performance across the value chain. The Company signs Green Collaboration Memorandums with core suppliers, providing technical support or financial subsidies to assist in production process improvements, including adoption of clean energy and implementation of wastewater recycling systems. The Company is also committed to fostering equitable partnerships with subcontractors and subcontracted workers by adhering to agreed payment terms and schedules, and monitoring subcontractors' full and timely wage payments to workers. In 2024, the Company has not been involved in any ongoing or pending material claims or payment-related disputes with subcontractors.

Meantime, the Company pays attention to supplier compliance management and has started to request our major suppliers to provide anti-bribery undertakings to us since early 2023. As at the end of 2024, 98% of our major suppliers have provided anti-bribery undertakings or similar commitment in favor of the Company, and we have incorporated integrity-related clauses in all procurement contracts.

1.4 RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT ("R&D") AND TECHNOLOGICAL INNOVATION

The Company places high importance on the driving role of technological innovation and digitalization in fostering high-quality development. To adapt to industry trends of digitalization, intelligentization, and green development, the Company has established a dedicated R&D department and continuously invested resources in independent research and development. The Company has formulated regulations such as the Research and Development Fund Investment and Accounting Management Regulations (《研發經費投入與核算管理辦法》), the Research and Development Activity Organization and Management System (《研發活動組織管理制度》), and the Research and Development Personnel Performance Evaluation and Incentive System (《研發人員績效考核與獎勵制度》) to accelerate scientific research, technology development and application. It helps to ensure effective project management through performance-based incentives, fully mobilize the initiative and enthusiasm of technical personnel, and enhance R&D efficiency.

Intelligent and Digital Construction

We deepen the application of BIM technology to achieve full lifecycle management from design to operations, enabling project collaboration and visualization. We build smart site systems integrating IoT, AI monitoring, and drone inspections to ensure construction safety, quality and efficiency. We utilize digital twin technology to create real-time physical-virtual interaction platforms for construction simulation, risk warning and post-construction maintenance.

Green and Low-Carbon Technologies

In response to the national "dual-carbon" goals, we research zero-carbon building technologies and explore lowcarbon building materials and energy-efficient structural designs. We promote the integration of renewable energy solutions such as building-integrated photovoltaics (BIPV) and geothermal heat pumps into construction scenarios, and establish a circular construction system to achieve resource utilization of construction waste and zero emissions from site byproducts.

Industrialized and Prefabricated Construction

We develop modular components and rapid assembly techniques adaptable to complex scenarios to enhance modular construction efficiency, and establish automated smart production lines for prefabricated components to reduce reliance on manual labor and improve standardization.

Customized Client Services

We expand the integrated EPC + O&M service model to strengthen full-cycle service capabilities. We build a collaborative digital platform for clients to deeply engage in design optimization and progress tracking, so as to enhance service transparency and customer satisfaction. In 2024, our R&D investment increased by 30.5% compared to 2023.

Technology R&D and Innovation	2024	2023
Number of R&D Personnel (persons)	43	51
Total R&D Investment (RMB Ten Thousand)	1,151	882

In the next few years, we will continue advancing R&D initiatives in developing of full lifecycle digital solutions to break down data silos across project phases, promoting research on green construction and carbon management technologies to standardize and intelligently manage sustainable practices, and enhancing mobile and multi-platform compatibility by developing flexible and user-friendly APPs and mini-program modules to improve project efficiency and responsiveness.

1.5 PROTECTION OF INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

The Company strictly abides by the Patent Law of the PRC (《中華人民共和國專利法》), the Anti-Unfair Competition Law of the PRC (《中華人民共和國反不正當競爭法》), the Trademark Law of the PRC (《中華人民共和國商標法》), and the Copyright Law of the PRC (《中華人民共和國著作權法》). In order to effectively protect its intellectual property rights, the Company has formulated the Intellectual Property Management Regulations (First Trial Edition in 2023) (《知識產權管理規定(2023年第一版試行版》) and the Intangible Assets Management Measures (《無形資產管理辦法》), which regulate the ownership, management and declaration of intellectual property rights. The Company has also established an intellectual property rights leading group, which is responsible for working with other main departments to strengthen intellectual property protection and management. As at the end of 2024, the Company has a total of 28 active patents and 19 software copyrights.

In 2024, the Company conducted intellectual property rights training sessions to further educate employees on effectively identifying and protecting intellectual property, reducing infringement risks, and strengthening our market competitiveness.



In 2024, the Company was not involved in any material claims or disputes relating to infringement of intellectual property rights, is not aware of any third party using our intellectual property rights and believes that our business has not faced any significant potential impact due to infringement of intellectual property rights.

In line with the trend of accelerated low-carbon transformation of the society, Tianjin Construction Development adheres to an environment-friendly business approach, strengthens environmental protection management in all respects, actively practices green construction to avoid polluting surrounding environment during its construction and operation, and is committed to contributing to building a resource-saving and environment-friendly society.

2.1 ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

The Company strictly abides by environmental protection laws and regulations, including the Environmental Protection Law of the PRC (《中華人民共和國環境保護法》), the Water Pollution Prevention and Control Law of the PRC (《中 華人民共和國水污染防治法》), the Law of the PRC on the Prevention and Control of Air Pollution (《中華人民共和 國大氣污染防治法》), the Solid Waste Pollution Prevention and Control Law of the PRC (《中華人民共和國固體廢 物污染環境防治法》) and the Noise Pollution Prevention and Control Law of the PRC (《中華人民共和國噪聲污染 防治法》). In order to more effectively manage environment-related matters in its business operations, the Company has established an environmental management system and relevant standard procedures, including the Environmental Protection Management System (《環境保護管理制度》), the Engineering Environmental Management System (《工 程環保管理制度), the Waste Gas, Waste Water and Solid Waste Management System (《廢氣、廢水、固體廢棄物 管理制度》), the Energy Resource Management System (《能源資源管理制度), the Pollutant Control Procedures (《污染物控制程序》) and other regulatory documents. The Company actively adopts professional environmental protection measures to ensure compliance with GB/T 24001-2016/ISO14001: 2015 standards and relevant PRC laws and regulations. The Company has obtained the environmental management system certification.

Structure of Environmental Management

Based on its actual situation in respect of corporate environmental protection, the Company has established a complete and effective organizational structure of environmental management with defined responsibilities to ensure the sustainable development of its corporate environmental compliance system. The Company has established the environmental management steering group, which is headed by the president of the Company with the vice president as the deputy head, and comprises members from safety and environmental protection department and engineering management department. As the primary person responsible for corporate environmental protection of the Company and its projects. The environmental management steering group is responsible for reviewing the environmental protection management system, technical specifications, technical measures and plans, and long-term planning; approving major technical measures for environmental protection facilities and hazardous sources; and conducting the assessment of environmental protection work. Meantime, the environmental management steering group also organizes inspections of environmental protection facilities and monitoring of emissions from pollution sources, and holds special environmental protection meetings on a regular basis to timely research and solve environmental protection issues arising from the production process.

Land Resource Management

In the development and utilization of land resources, the Company strictly complies with laws and regulations such as the Land Administration Law of the People's Republic of China (《中華人民共和國土地管理法》) and the Soil Pollution Prevention and Control Law of the People's Republic of China (《中華人民共和國土壤污染防治法》), implements the "polluter-pays" principle, integrates land resource management into its ESG (Environmental, Social, Governance) strategy that benchmarks against international standards. The Company strengthens the identification of risks related to land pollution, ecological damage, and compliance, and adopts concrete management measures. In terms of land conservation, the Company optimizes planning with compact designs. We share office buildings with multiple entities, and promote green buildings and three-dimensional development through proprietary technological solutions. In respective of pollution prevention, we implement source control by using low-toxicity, eco-friendly raw materials and constructing anti-leakage facilities to prevent soil contamination. We conduct control measures in the construction process, including reducing the area of excavation, controlling dust, protecting the topsoil layer, and utilizing construction waste resources upon completion of construction.

Environmental Management at Construction Sites

Our operations at construction sites are subject to certain environmental regulations under the PRC laws, mainly including the "Measures for the Prevention and Control of Environmental Noise Pollution in Tianjin" (《天津市環境 噪聲污染防治管理辦法》) and the "Administrative Provisions for Civilized Construction of Construction Projects in Tianjin" (《天津市建設工程文明施工管理規定》), and other regulations in relation to air pollution prevention and control and waste disposal. The Company focuses on prior prevention rather than end-of-pipe treatment, and requires significant environmental elements and environmental impacts to be taken into full consideration before production and operation activities formally start. The Company identifies specific environmental impacts arising from specific aspects of production and operation, and performs comprehensive analysis to tackle the environmental compliance risks that may arise in business processes and to determine the compliance obligations to be undertaken. Furthermore, risk response measures and solutions will be identified, and a list of risk response measures will be formulated, implemented, and carried out.

During the construction process, the Company strictly implements the "three concurrencies" (三同時) system for construction projects, whereby implementing the concurrent design, concurrent construction and concurrent commissioning of environmental facilities alongside with the main construction entity. The key initiatives taken by the Company at construction sites include:

- Subcontractors are required to conduct in-depth studies on environmental protection regulations and specifications to ensure that the construction process complies with national and local environmental protection requirements;
- Subcontractors and project managers shall formulate a construction environmental responsibility matrix to clarify their respective responsibilities and obligations in terms of construction environmental protection, with project managers being responsible for environmental protection at construction sites with the support from certain environmental protection management staff; and
- Project managers regularly organize environmental protection training sessions, and provide remedial training sessions or seminars on the unaddressed or omitted matters.

Green Office Initiatives

In advancing our environmental commitments, we have implemented a series of eco-friendly initiatives with significant outcomes:

In terms of energy conservation and emission reduction, we have reduced electricity consumption by adopting LED lighting and energy-efficient appliances, and we have installed EV charging stations to encourage promoting low-carbon commuting practices. In respect of resource recycling, we have transitioned to paperless operations and deployed waste sorting bins for paper recycling. Furthermore, we prioritize the use of eco-certified office supplies. We have also advanced digitalization and remote work to minimize travel-related energy use. Additionally, we have adopted green office spaces design by using low-VOC paints, air purification systems, living green walls, and natural lighting to enhance workplace environments. These measures collectively deliver multifaceted benefits, including directly reduced energy consumption, carbon emissions and waste generation, as well as long-term cost savings on utilities and office supplies, and enhanced employee engagement.

2.2 USE OF ENERGY AND RESOURCES

Energy management

The Company consumes electricity and fuel in its daily operations, construction and processing processes and is subject to relevant provisions of the Law of the People's Republic of China on Energy Conservation (《中華人民共和國節約能源法》). The Company has formulated the Energy and Resources Management System (《能源資源管理制度》) to allocate and utilize energy and resources effectively in order to reduce the consumption of electricity, fuel and water at construction sites and in office activities.

The Company has established a comprehensive energy and resource management system, which specifies that the president is responsible for the overall management of energy planning, usage, statistics, supervision and measurement, and collaborates with professional departments to carry out statistics and monitoring of energy consumption, formulate energy-saving technology solutions, and carry out research and development and promotion of energy-saving technologies. Specifically, we have established clear energy-saving and emission-reduction targets and adopted new initiatives, campaigns, and innovative technologies to achieve efficient energy conservation and green operations. We aim to formulate energy-saving plans and measures within one year based on energy consumption per unit of output value.

Energy and Resource Category	Key Measures for Saving
Construction Materials	• Establish material consumption record, and formulate material control methods and consumption reduction measures.
	• Carry out recycling of waste materials effectively by improving the system of material procurement, inspection, receipt and recycling, while ensuring the availability of materials.
Electricity Consumption for Production	• Use energy-efficient appliances: We will phase out high-energy-consuming equipment and replace them with energy-saving alternatives, such as energy-
	saving lights, energy-efficient air conditioners, energy-saving refrigerators, etc., which significantly reduce power consumption while delivering equivalent performance.
	• Optimize electricity usage schedules: We encourage employees to use high- power appliances during off-peak hours to avoid overloading the grid during peak times, while optimizing office equipment usage to minimize standby power
	consumption.
	• Regular appliance maintenance: We conduct routine cleaning and maintenance of electrical equipment to ensure optimal heat dissipation and prevent energy waste caused by dust accumulation.
Oil Consumption for Production	• Only switch on machinery and equipment whenever it is used, and prohibit empty running for a long period, and establish a corresponding record to assign special personnel to manage.
	• Make regular inspection of machinery and equipment, and repair and maintain machinery and equipment in time if running, overflowing, dripping, or leakage is identified.
	 Regularly carry out energy cost statistics based on the operation time and energy consumption of machinery and equipment, and rectify any abnormal energy consumption in time if the cause is identified.

In 2024, the Company adopted innovative technologies to further enhance energy efficiency.

Smart Lighting Systems	We introduced smart lighting systems that automatically adjust brightness based on ambient light levels, incorporating features such as motion-activated shutoff and light-sensing controls, significantly reducing lighting energy consumption.
Solar Energy Utilization	We installed solar photovoltaic panels to generate green and sustainable energy for the Company. In 2024, we initiated the construction of a 169.62 kW distributed rooftop solar project.

The energy consumption is generated in offices and other processes. We have taken relevant energy conservation and emission reduction measures to control and reduce our greenhouse gas emissions. The following table sets forth a breakdown of use of energy and resources and greenhouse gas emissions of the Company:

Indicators	2024	2023
Electricity consumption (megawatt hour (MWh))	716.9	613.6
Natural gas (1,000 m³)	2.68	2.0
Gasoline (tons)	22.02	16.7
Comprehensive energy consumption (tons of standard coal)	124.1	102.6
Comprehensive energy consumption intensity		
(tons of standard coal/per RMB million of revenue)	0.41	0.32
Greenhouse gas emissions (tCO ₂ e)	480.9	428.7
Scope 1 Greenhouse gas emissions (tCO2e) ¹	72.0	54.4
Scope 2 Greenhouse gas emissions (tCO ₂ e) ²	408.9	374.3
Greenhouse gas emission intensity (tCO₂e/per RMB million of revenue)	1.4	1.4

The Company aim to maintain or trend downward in greenhouse gas emission intensity in the coming years and plan to control greenhouse gas emissions intensity to no more than 2.0 tons of carbon dioxide equivalent/per RMB million of revenue by 2025.

Scope 1 Greenhouse Gas Emissions: Calculated by multiplying the Group's gasoline consumption by the corresponding emission factors, with reference to the China Energy Statistical Yearbook (《中國能源統計年鑒》) and IPCC 2006.

² Scope 2 Greenhouse Gas Emissions: Calculated by multiplying the Group's purchased electricity consumption by the corresponding emission factors. The 2023 emission factor refers to the Notice on Key Tasks for Enterprise Greenhouse Gas Emission Reporting and Management in 2022 (《關於做好2022 年企業溫室氣體排放報告管理相關重點工作的通知》) issued by the Ministry of Ecology and Environment of China. The 2024 emission factor refers to the Announcement on the Release of the 2022 Carbon Dioxide Emission Factor for Electricity (《關於發佈2022 年電力二氧化碳排放因子的公告》) issued by the Ministry of Ecology and Environment of China.

Water Resource Management

The Company's water resources are primarily used for daily office operations and production activities. We prioritize responsible water resource management in compliance with the Water Law of the People's Republic of China (《中華人 民共和國水法》) and related regulations. To reduce water consumption at construction sites and office operations, we optimize water usage efficiency through measures such as adopting water recycling systems in production processes to promote water reuse and minimize resource depletion. There were no challenges in obtaining water during the year, and water resources are adequately reused in daily management.

Water consumption for production

- Adopt advanced water-saving construction technology in construction; and adopt effective water-saving measures for on-site agitation and irrigation.
- Design and arrange the water supply pipe network at the construction site according to the water consumption and adopt effective measures to reduce the leakage of the pipe network and water-using appliances.
- Use water recycling devices for washing machinery, equipment and vehicle at the construction site.
- Adopt water-saving appliances for domestic water in the office and living areas
 of the construction site, install water metering devices and adopt targeted
 water-saving measures.

During the year, the Company's water consumption and water consumption intensity are detailed below:

Indicators	2024	2023
Water consumption (m ³)	4,837	4,124
Water consumption intensity (m3 of standard coal/per RMB million of revenue)	16.0	12.9

2.3 POLLUTANT PREVENTION AND CONTROL MANAGEMENT

For environmental pollution sources such as exhaust gas (dust), wastewater, solid waste and noise generated during production and daily operations at construction sites, the Company has fully identified environmental pollution sources and key control measures, and focuses on regulating the scientific and effective management of wastewater, exhaust gas and solid waste, so as to improve the working and construction environment, and reduce the generation of wastewater, exhaust gas and solid waste and environmental pollution caused by them. The Company has defined in detail the specific categories, main sources, concentration limits, control requirements and environmental management responsibilities in the Waste Gas, Waste Water and Solid Waste Management System (《廢氣、廢水、固體廢棄物管理制度》). The Company and all project departments strictly implement relevant requirements, and ensure effective environmental management through training, supervision and assessment mechanisms.

Air Emission Management

The Company mainly involves air pollutants such as nitrogen oxides and sulfur oxides generated form the use of gasoline, natural gas and other fossil fuels, as well as dust arising from some project construction processes. The Company endeavors to control exhaust gas emissions at the source, and reduce the generation of exhaust gas in its production process. While taking measures to induce generated exhaust gas to treatment facilities, the Company strictly requires that the emission of air pollutants shall not exceed national and local air emission limits as well as indicators relating to the control of total emission of key air pollutants.

In order to reduce the generation and impact of air pollutants, the Company has taken the following governance measures:

- Optimize traffic management at construction sites, sweep and sprinkle construction roads to reduce vehicle exhaust pollution.
- Tightly cover particulate powdery materials such as cement and white ash in the warehouse to prevent dust.
- Clean up dust pollutants in the construction site in a timely manner, control dust with dust monitoring equipment on site to detect dust indicators in real time and adjust timely in case of exceeding the standard.
- Prohibit the burning of asphalt, linoleum, plastic, garbage or other substances that can produce toxic and harmful soot and odors within the operation area.

Indicators	2024	2023
Total sulfur oxide emissions (kg)	0.48	0.69
Total nitrogen oxide emissions (kg)	4.72	3.52
Total soot emissions (kg)	0.63	0.47

Wastewater Management

The wastewater generated by the Company mainly include sewage at construction sites and domestic sewage. In particular, the sewage at construction sites is mainly generated from concrete transport tankers, dump trucks, pump trucks and pipeline cleaning, as well as the slurry water generated in the construction process. The domestic sewage is mainly generated from the ordinary office work and life of employees. The Company strengthens the control of sewage discharge at construction sites according to the secondary sewage discharge standards, requires to strictly abide by the principle of "Secondary Sedimentation and Tertiary Discharge" for discharge of construction sites. In an effort to implement the requirements of environmental protection administrative authorities in the place where the Company operates, the sewage can be discharged into the municipal sewage pipeline only after meeting relevant standards through sedimentation and other treatments.

In order to reduce the generation and impact of wastewater, the Company has taken the following governance measures:

- Establish sedimentation tanks and grease traps in the construction area and living area based on the number of construction personnel and site conditions, and assign a person to cleaning them to prevent the overflow of sewage.
- Formulate the complete construction water management measures before the official commencement of the project, and set up temporary drainage systems based on project conditions to discharge wastewater generated into the corresponding municipal pipeline.
- Discharge slurry water generated in the construction process can be discharged into the municipal sewage pipeline only after sedimentation and treatment, or directly carry slurry water out of construction sites using slurry trucks for further treatment according to relevant requirements.
- Prohibit the discharge of harmful wastewater directly at the construction site and divert and utilize the wastewater.

Waste Discharge Management

The solid waste generated by the Company is mainly construction waste, waste from production and domestic waste generated at construction sites and office areas, generally including general solid waste and hazardous waste. The Company develops a solid waste classification list based on the recyclability and disposal and management requirements, which clearly defines the material of each type of waste as well as the corresponding storage, recycling and disposal measures.

Hazardous waste

- Recycle and store used fluorescent tubes, used dry batteries and other hazardous waste (if any on site) in a unified manner, and then hand over the same to a professional third party for disposal after reaching a certain amount.
- Recycle and incinerate the oily solid waste (if any) generated in construction and production in a designated boiler room for disposal.
- Adopt the trade-in management approach for asbestos and its products, seal and store them in a unified manner when recycling, and then bury them when reaching certain amount.

General solid waste

- Dispose of construction waste in accordance with national and local regulations, strictly implement waste sorting measures, and take measures such as solid waste reduction, reuse, and recycling to minimize the generation of construction waste.
- Assign dedicated personnel to recover, collectively store and recycle (if possible) solid waste such as scrap steel, waste paper, waste wood, waste cement bags and waste wires.

Indicators	2024	2023
Total non-hazardous waste (tons)	50.61	48.73
Including: domestic waste (tons)	50.37	48.5
Including: waste cartons (tons)	0.24	0.23
Non-hazardous waste emission intensity (tons/per person)	0.46	0.39

Regarding hazardous waste, as construction projects are handled by contractors and our operations rarely involve hazardous materials, the associated impact is minimal and does not significantly affect the Company's overall operations.

2.4 RESPONSE TO CLIMATE CHANGE

Governance

The Company is actively assessing the potential impacts of climate change on our operations and implementing practical strategies to enhance resilience against extreme weather events. Recognizing climate change as both a challenge and an opportunity, the Board rigorously monitors related factors to strengthen the resilience of our business to climate challenges. We are committed to adopting preventive measures to align our operations with evolving climate trends.

Strategy

Climate-related risks can be divided into transition risks arising from the transition to a low-carbon economy and physical risks arising from climate change. Transition risks can be divided into policy and regulatory risks, market and technology risks, and reputation risks. Physical risks include acute physical risks (e.g. extreme weather such as earthquakes, storms, floods and sandstorms) and chronic physical risks (long-term changes in climate patterns such as sea level rise, persistent high temperature).

Risk Management

To promote sustainable development and taking into account the recommendations of the Task Force on Climaterelated Financial Disclosure (TCFD), the Company has identified certain climate change risks, including physical and transition risks that could adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition by studying government policies and benchmarking practices against our peers. The Company incorporates such risks into its risk management system, optimizes its business layout in a scientific manner, and takes action to enhance its resilience to climate risks in an integrated manner.

Climate risk category	Climate risk factors	Risk description	Impact level	Potential impact
Acute physical risk	Extreme weather events	The increased frequency of catastrophic weather such as typhoons, rainstorms, snowstorms, and droughts may lead to interruptions in the Company's	High	Increase in operating costs Asset impairment and depreciation
		operations, extension of construction period, and may cause secondary disasters, resulting in personal safety, environmental pollution and other		
		incidents.		
Chronic physical risk	Chronic natural disasters	Chronic natural disasters such as changes in rainfall and increases in average temperatures will gradually affect coastal and inland areas. Climate change in the medium to	Low	Increase in operating costs Asset impairment and depreciation
		long term may affect the Company's business continuity and business cost expenditures, such as increased operating expenses or costs related to increased demand for cooling or replacing damaged assets.		
Transition risk	Energy control requirements	In the context of the transformation of energy structure in China, we may face power outages and power	Medium	Increase in operating costs
		restriction measures, which may lead to the interruption of the Company's		
		operations in the short to medium term, or increased investment in energy facility renovation and higher operation and maintenance costs, thus resulting in production interruptions or longer construction		
		period.		

Climate risk category	Climate risk factors	Risk description	Impact level	Potential impact
Transition risk	Shift in market demand	As the concept of green building and green construction becomes popular	Low	Declining demand for products and services
		in the society, the contracting parties may incorporate green building into the contracting requirements or construction standards. If the Company's greening and low carbonization in engineering		Decrease in sales revenue
		construction fails to meet the market expectation, the Company's market expansion will be affected.		

In addition to the aforementioned climate risk factors, climate change may also bring emerging business opportunities for the Company's business development such as green building, including but not limited to: (i) in the context of the global response to climate change and the promotion of achieving carbon neutrality targets, government is actively formulating policies and plans to promote the development of green buildings and business opportunities related to green buildings or the energy-saving and green renovation of existing buildings; (ii) changes in market and customer preferences may bring more business opportunities for construction engineering enterprises that have green building technologies and apply environmental protection measures in the construction of their buildings; and (iii) construction engineering enterprises will be able to accelerate their green transformation process, build a good reputation and social reputation and gain recognition from investors by implementing building electrification projects, promoting new green construction methods and facilitating the application of green building materials.

Indicators and Targets

In response to global climate challenges, we systematically identify and continuously monitor climate risk-related indicators, including direct greenhouse gas emissions (Scope 1) and indirect greenhouse gas emissions (Scope 2). We conduct comprehensive statistical analyses and publicly disclose relevant data on an annual basis to provide robust support for climate action. For details, please refer to the section "2.3 Use of Energy and Resources".

Tianjin Construction Development recognizes that corporate growth must align with social responsibility. We uphold the principle of "giving back to society while pursuing development", deepening collaboration with stakeholders for mutual benefit. The Company prioritizes project quality and continuously strengthen safety management and occupational health protections. We adhere to "people-centric" values by offering competitive compensation and career development opportunities, and actively engage in community outreach and philanthropy to contribute to societal well-being.

3.1 CONSTRUCTING QUALITY PROJECTS

As a listed company in the field of engineering construction services, it is critical to the reputation and success of the Company that quality construction works services are provided in a timely and safe fashion. In this regard, the Company adheres to the policy of "quality first". While constantly strengthening and regulating the quality, progress and service management of its construction projects, the Company continues to improves its project quality management, effectively enhance the whole-process quality supervision and control, and facilitate procedure, standard and science-based quality management. The Company has obtained the quality management system certification.

Construction Quality Management

The Company is committed to providing professional construction services to our customers, and has formulated a standard and sound procedure, namely the Construction Quality Management Procedure (《施工質量管理程序》). Our professional project management team is responsible for monitoring and managing the quality of work on construction projects, and promoting the improvement of quality control in construction process. The Company has also implemented stringent quality control procedures and maintained relevant reports and records covering different phases of the construction project, including but not limited to the selection of suppliers, procurement of raw materials, project execution and project inspection.

General policy on project quality	Refined planning, active innovation, strict management, and civilized construction
Overall goal on project quality	Passing rate reaches 100% in one project acceptance

Customer Complaint Management

The Company attaches high importance to addressing customer complaints and its subsequent improvement, and regards it as a critical feedback mechanism for service optimization. We maintain multiple channels (e.g., email, telephone) for receiving customer feedback and their opinions. We have established an end-to-end closed-loop process, including complaints registration and escalation, root cause investigation, corrective action planning, and customer communication and resolution. All complaints would be resolved within the timelines agreed by customers.

During the reporting period, the Company did not receive any complaint from customers. The Company did not have any recalls of sold or shipped products for safety and health reasons during the year, nor did it have any recalls of products as a result of the quality assurance process.

Customer Communication and Feedback

Customer satisfaction is a key benchmark for our service quality. We conduct annual satisfaction surveys across all project cycles, leveraging insights to refine services and enhance client experience.

In order to maintain and improve the quality of our services and enhance customer satisfaction, we seek and receive feedback from our customers regarding our performance during the ordinary course of business. We usually collect customers' comments on completed projects by various means, such as customer return visits, and record and file such comments. Customer feedback are usually related to the quality of our works.

Our established internal policies and procedures aim to respond to and record feedback from our customers, and we also follow up with customers to review our responses. Our customer satisfaction survey collects our customers' feedback on several aspects of our services, including but not limited to our project progress, project quality, fulfillment of contractual responsibilities, project management and personnel quality. These internal policies and procedures apply to all of our construction works projects. Upon receipt of feedback from a customer, the project team will, depending on the feedback and project status, improve the quality of the project, primarily by on-site rectification, repair and rework until the customer is satisfied. Most of our customers gave us feedback which indicated their future cooperation intentions with the Company.





						1
	工程项目客户清意度调查表				5 建工过程是装产格使展開家相关标准实施	J2 美 □ #9 □
				三、服约责任		ň
段的领导:					6家睡要求是否有位器且实事求是	·27元 □ #分 □ #
	此可抗理新区供热"一张同"总派和于阿互联		一步改速我们的工 21		1 第工单位是否对施工人员做操作规模等地调	
	<u>载管线工程专业分包工程</u> 的大力支持,为了)				2 這工单位是否按课程定期召开安全例会	
	8.提供满意的服务,请您针对该项目工程管理	、项目进度、施工质			3 现场他料程放是否符合城管及环保要求	MA D89 D8
6等方面给予5	2贵意晃。		四、項目管理 5.		4 针对分包单位变质显而进行序查、进档和各出	
请真实反复	自愿的评价,客户意见是我们改善工作和服务	的助力。			5.遗汤机械、工器具是否进行入场验证	
	#建设发展集团股份公司		1 mart		6 双场施工记录是否先整	QF 089 05
	南区依书-水川、教育和中国王医王是在别、新闻	日-点且(外市,完成市市1413	roane.		7項目管理人员做量及预采是否满足合同要求	121是 日部分 日谷
客户单位	年前張勤第六三組 新希望 《司	1			8 双场文明安环,文明施工管理是否到位	22.4 日称分 日行
客户地址	天外市法路南丘县州承纳 称州	1. 28			1人员家质是否具备足够专业度以匹配相关工作	121元 日常分 日茶
联系人	走祥名 彩花地站	7140129188			2 施工过程中的词题是否能够及时有效解决	DE 0#0 0%
E-mail				五、人员素质	3 施工现场是否发生过斗吸烤烤等透照行为	日本日本分入25茶
	1 施工进度计划编制员否合理	QA 089 05			4 工程档案是否完整成员	2 A D ## D #
-, 10 H 40 10	2 业主罚前工建度调整需求员否能及时配合	■是 □部分 □符			5 与业主、直理等沟通是否充分、有效	10 R D 89 D 8
1 OLITABOA	3.编派地工月提展否及时故助	12 L 11 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12				
	4 施工人员是否他是对近场目载量符合要求	ビモ ロボ分 ロボ				
	1.现场器具数量改品特是否可搞总施工等要	D # □ #0 □ #		六、其他意见		
	2原材料试验及到货给输手续是否齐全	12日 日本3 日本				
	3成本投入数量及质量是否符合合同及变更要求					
二、工程质量	3 施工技术方案最否合用并得到首相执行		七、后续会作	1 如有后候合作机会是否会选择我可	QR 0 98 06	
	4.施工中是否有使用限禁的建筑材料及施工工艺	口是 日部分 口花			2 如有其他业主项目是否会推荐我司	12月 日考虑 日行
	5 工程验收最否及时且是否能及时确定整理要求				加昌方。	
	6现场施工人员是否具备相关资质	G R 口部分 口府			业情意见及建议, 出的意见及建议对于我们非	
	1.执行合同是百有远的情况	D# D#9 01		10	单位提供更优殊的服务,再次感谢您所给予自	1宝贵意见及建议1
E. 服约责任	2项目执行是否存在主体特征成其他合同核止项	0# 0#2 00		填表单位 《義	P	
	3 农民工工资是否能够接时发放	12 A D #9 D 8		填表人《签	11:盖其書 項表时	间,
	4.施工单位是否能及时准确上核工程量					

Satisfaction Survey on the Heat Supply Construction Projects in Binhai New Area

3.2 OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY

Health and safety are key fundamentals for the production, operations and development of the Company. While ensuring health and safety in all business activities, Tianjin Construction Development continues to enhance safety awareness, fully follows the red line of safety, and endeavors to win the support of employees and partners with sound health and safety management, thus providing safety guarantee for the sustainable development of the Company. Tianjin Construction Development will continue to uphold the principle of "safety first, prevention foremost". We will regularly organize various safety training sessions and continuously enhance employees' safety awareness, so as to safeguard the Company's stable development and employees' well-being.

Improvement of the Security Management System

Under the full implementation of the safety policy of "safety first, prevention foremost", Tianjin Construction Development implements various safety management measures to ensure the normal production and operation of projects, and actively strives to achieve "zero record" of casualties. In order to reduce potential safety risks, the Company has established a comprehensive occupational health and safety production management system by formulating the Safety Management System (《安全管理制度》), the Emergency Plan for Work Safety Accidents (《安全生產事故應急預案》), the Safety Operation Procedures for Construction (《工程施工安全操作規程》) and other rules and regulations related to work safety and occupational health. The Company regularly identifies rules and regulations related to work safety and occupational health, updates environmental and occupational health and safety objectives and indicators. The Company has obtained the occupational health and safety management system certification.

The Company has established a safety production committee with the president as the chairperson and the manager of the safety and environmental protection department as the deputy chairman, whose members include the head of the engineering management department and the head of each project department. The Company has also established a safety officer team for organizing and implementing safety education on construction sites, organizing regular and irregular safety inspections for each team, and investigating and handling accidents on construction sites. In the meantime, the Company fully implements the project production safety responsibility system, in which the project manager takes full responsibility for the safety production of the project department, and holds monthly safety production meetings to analyze and study the safety production situation and keeps meeting minutes; the project technical personnel bears overall responsibility for all technical issues in construction production, leads the promotion, education and training of safety technology, and puts forward suggestions for improvement in terms of technology and measures for safety hazards.

Safety Risk Classification and Control

The Company has prepared the Safety Risk Classification Control and Clearing List (《安全風險分級管控清單》), which identifies a full range of operational activities and hazard sources involved in machinery and equipment, public management, road and drainage construction, and office living areas at the construction site. The accidents that may be caused by related risks include: falling from height, object strikes, collapse, mechanical injuries, vehicle injuries, fire and electric shock.

The main safety measures taken by the Company to address potential safety risks during construction include:

Potential safety risks	Safety precautions
Falling from height	 Provide special education and safety disclosure to the relevant personnel, and conduct regular safety training and assessment. Develop a security management system and conduct regular safety inspections. Affix maintenance rails and safety warning signs in the workplace.
	 Require all personnel to wear helmets at construction sites; and require workers working at height to wear safety belts.
Object strikes	 Provide special education and safety disclosure to the relevant personnel, and conduct regular safety training and assessment. Prohibit excessive material accumulation (no more than 1.5 meters), and try to accumulate the materials in an open space with few people. Firmly set up scaffolding, upon which no materials and tools are stored.
Collapse	 Provide special education and safety disclosure to the relevant personnel, and conduct regular safety training and assessment. Standardize slope placement, do not exceed the load limit at the edge of the ditch (no piling of materials within 1 meter of the pit), and monitor the changes of the slope. Engage specialists to organize the demolition work and coordinate with each other.
Mechanical injuries	 Provide special education and safety disclosure to the relevant personnel, and conduct regular safety training and assessment. Develop safe operating procedures for vehicles at construction sites, prohibit construction vehicles from running with failure, overloading, etc. Operate all kinds of earthwork machinery without failure, keep a safety distance from the edge of the pit, and require the operators of such machinery to be equipped with certificates. Operate all kinds of machinery without failure, equip complete protective cover, prohibit illegal operation and maloperation. Assign a person to look after it when repairing.

Case: Improving Project Safety Services with Smart Hardware

In order to promote the construction of smart construction sites and achieve smart construction and intelligent management, as well as regulate the behavior of on-site workers and ensure the personal safety of workers, the Company has introduced smart safety helmets, which can monitor the trajectory of workers in real time relying on the Internet of Things + smart hardware. In case of any emergency, the workers can contact back-end personnel with the video intercom function of safety helmets, and send back on-site information in real time to facilitate rapid on-site emergency response. The smart helmet is also equipped with functions such as sending alarm when taking off, real-time positioning and trajectory playback. This new equipment has improved the safety production management of construction project department, and achieved an unprecedented technology and information-based project safety management.



The Company provides smart safety helmets for construction workers

Safety Inspection and Accident Reporting

The Company conducts regular inspection and evaluation on the construction sites to understand the status of safe production and timely identify unsafe behaviors and accident hazards, truthfully reflects the places and degrees of hidden danger, qualitatively and quantitatively analyzes the causes, timely formulates rectification measures and plans, and organizes rectification within a limited time. In particular: company-level inspection is organized by the engineering management department once a month, with the participation of the safety and environmental protection department; project-level inspection once a week, with the participation of technical leaders, safety officers and construction workers; and daily safety inspection is conducted by the project team.

The Company has formulated the Emergency Plan for Work Safety Accidents (《安全生產事故應急預案》), and established an emergency plan system for various types of accidents, including comprehensive emergency plan, special emergency plan and on-site disposal plan. Emergency actions are carried out according to the controllability, severity, and scope of impact of work safety accidents, and reported in a timely manner based on the accident level. The Company requires that all types of safety accidents shall be recorded in detail, reported in a timely manner, and all personnel shall be organized to analyze the causes and put forward preventive measures. In the process of accident investigation, we shall objectively, impartially, accurately and timely find out the cause of the accident, the process of the accident, the recovery, the loss of the accident, the liability for the accident, post-accident compensation, etc., then issue an accident report and put forward preventive measures and accident liability treatment.

Indicators	2024	2023	2022
Number of work-related fatalities	0	0	0
Rate of work-related fatalities (%)	0	0	0
Number of work-related injuries	0	0	2
Lost days due to work-related injuries (days)	0	0	30

Note: The statistical data in this table covers the Company only, excluding our suppliers or subcontractors.

During the reporting period, the Company identified 100 safety hazards through inspections, achieving a 100% rectification rate.

Safety Education Training

Pursuant to the Labor Law of the PRC (《中華人民共和國勞動法》), the Company conducts labor safety and hygiene education among its employees to prevent accidents and reduce occupational hazards. Pursuant to the Interim Measures of Construction Workers Using Personal Protective Equipment (《建築施工人員個人勞動保護用品使用管理暫行規定》), all construction workers must receive regular safety training and construction enterprises should have records of education and training. In addition, the use and management of safety equipment in the construction site and the personal protective equipment for construction workers are also strictly regulated. The company has always prioritized safety in production. Through various means such as holding knowledge competitions, conducting safety training, and strengthening safety supervision, it guides employees to establish safety awareness and jointly build up a safe, harmonious and stable working environment.

The Company requires all new employees in the project department (including outsourced workers, contract workers, temporary workers and management personnel) to receive "three-level" (company, project department and project team) of safety education and be allowed to work only after passing the education. Each project department unifies the establishment and management of individual employee's "safety education record cards", which are organized and filed by construction teams and project teams. The Company requires all construction workers to study the safety operation procedures and relevant safety system two to three times a year. In addition to general safety education, personnel engaged in electrical, tower crane, construction elevator, welding, vehicle driving, etc. is also required to conduct special training and shall not engage in operation until passing the examination and obtaining the operation certificate, which is subject to review every two years. In 2024, RMB5.82 million was invested in production safety.
In 2024, the Company conducted 2 safety drills for its construction projects: a fire drill on November 19 with 35 participating employees, and an evacuation drill on December 15 with 42 participating employees.





The Company Organizes the Safety Emergency Drills and Fire Safety Training

Indicators	2024	2023
Number of special production safety training sessions (sessions)	210	168
Hours of special production safety trainings (hours)	318	252
Number of participants in production safety trainings activities	2,354	1,404

Case: Emergency Fire Safety Awareness Training Session

To further enhance employees' safety responsibility and legal awareness, Tianjin Construction Development invited professional external emergency safety experts to conduct a comprehensive emergency fire safety training session on September 10, 2024. This initiative aimed to ensure employees can act swiftly and correctly during emergencies, minimizing potential risks and losses.

Case: 2024 Safety Knowledge Competition by Tianjin Construction Development Concluded Successfully

Tianjin Construction Development hosted the 2024 "Safety Production Month" Knowledge Competition under the theme of "Safety for All, Emergency Readiness for Everyone, Unblocking Life Channels". The event strengthened employees' awareness on production safety through interactive knowledge assessments and improved their emergency response capabilities, so as to ensure the sustained stability of production safety of the Company.

Occupational Health and Safety Protection

The Company attaches great importance to protecting the health rights and interests of employees, and strictly abides by relevant laws and regulations including the Law of the PRC on Prevention and Control of Occupational Diseases (《中華人民共和國職業病防治法》). In order to comprehensively promote occupational health work and ensure the physical and mental health of employees in their work and life, the Company has formulated the Occupational Health Control Procedures (《職業健康控制程序》) covering prevention, inspection and tracking of occupational diseases, wearing of labor protection supplies and other aspects. The Engineering Management Department has newly issued the Measures for the Occupational Health and Safety Management (《職業健康安全管理辦法》), which comprehensively implement the occupational health and safety production policy across multiple dimensions, including occupational health and environmental hazard factors at construction sites, health and safety management, labor protection management, and sanitation management, ensuring the occupational health and safety of employees during production and operations.

Occupational Health and Safety Requirements

- Every employee shall conscientiously perform the specified occupational health and safety responsibilities as to their respective jobs and responsibilities.
- Every employee shall abide by labor disciplines, practice civilized construction in construction and production processes, and avoid causing any harm to themselves and others or any harm causes by others.
- Every employee shall wear and use labor protection equipment as required when entering the construction site, and correctly use and maintain equipment and facilities.
- All employees shall accept the supervision and inspection of safety supervisors, and implement the rectification of hidden dangers and elimination of hazards according to the principle of "specific rectification measures, specified rectification time and designated responsible person, and implementation of rectification measures" (三 定一落實).
- The use of underage workers is strictly prohibited.

The Company has identified main occupational hazard factors with reference to the Measures for the Classification and Administration of Occupational Diseases of Construction Projects (《建設項目職業病危害分類管理辦法》) and based on the specific conditions of its ordinary operations and construction sites, including the hazards of dust generated from production, hypoxia and carbon monoxide, and metal smoke generated from welding operations. In order to effectively prevent personal injury to workers caused by occupational diseases, the Company has defined the management responsibilities of its functional departments and divisions and heads of construction sites. Meanwhile, the Company conducts regular training and education activities to enhance the awareness of construction workers on occupational disease hazards as well as their practices on preventing and controlling occupational diseases.

The Company fully ensures that employees have a safe and healthy working environment and conditions. Employees are entitled to boycott, report and even file an accuse against those who force workers to conduct risky operations. The Company protects female employees during menstruation, pregnancy, childbirth, lactation and menopause, and actively facilitates subcontractors to improve occupational health and safety practices of their employees.

Employee Health Examination

The Company fully ensures that employees have a safe and healthy working environment and conditions. Employees are entitled to boycott, report and even file an accuse against those who force workers to conduct risky operations. The Company protects female employees during menstruation, pregnancy, childbirth, lactation and menopause, and actively facilitates subcontractors to constantly improve their occupational health and safety practices.

The Company organizes regular annual physical examinations for its employees, including physical examinations for female employees and special workers. In particular, married women shall participate in special health examinations as required in addition to regular physical examinations. Special workers, such as welders and waterproofers, shall participate in physical examinations on occupational disease prevention at designated hospitals.

Contractor Safety Management

The Company has formulated the Subcontractor Control Procedures (《分包方控制程序》) to ensure that subcontractors meet the stipulated requirements in terms of construction quality, occupational health and safety and environmental protection. In terms of safety, the Company conducts the review and filing of business licenses, corporate qualifications, safety production permits and safety production qualifications of relevant personnel for subcontractors who undertake subcontracting projects, and requires subcontractors to conduct targeted preshift safety disclosures to construction workers according to the different characteristics of daily work tasks, and submit the disclosure records to the project department for filing by the 25th of each month. The commercial contract department of the Company is responsible for organizing relevant departments to inspect and evaluate the performance of subcontractors.

3.3 PROTECTION OF EMPLOYEE RIGHTS AND INTERESTS

Tianjin Construction Development regards its employees as a valuable asset of the Company, and the introduction and training of talents are critical for the prosperity and development of the Company. By respecting and protecting the rights and interests of its employees, the Company has developed a sound training and development system, and provides considerate employee care measures, so as to enhance employees' satisfaction and happiness.

Ensuring Compliance Employment

During the recruitment and selection process, the Company enters into written labor contracts with employees, which stipulates labor conditions, labor benefits, working hours, vacations and other rights according to law. The Company has also formulated supporting labor contract management systems, implements the execution, performance, modification, cancellation or termination of labor contracts with employees according to law, and ensures the strict performance of labor contracts to protect their rights and interests from infringement. The Company pays attention to improving the working environment of employees, eliminates forced labor regardless of whatever grounds, and prohibits forced labor by means of seizure of documents and money, surveillance and threats.

The Company strictly prohibits child labor and forced labor and enters into labor relations with employees on a voluntary and equal basis. Recruitment of employees is conducted through regular recruitment websites and age restrictions are imposed on interview candidates in the recruiting requirement. Candidates cannot enter the interview process of the Company if they are under 18 years old. We regularly review employee files to ensure that all employee information, such as age and identity, is true and valid. At the same time, the Company respects the rights and interests of female workers and ethnic minorities, as well as employee rights to personal freedom and vacations. The Company prohibits any form of discrimination in respect of gender, ethnicity, religion and nationality, any hurl invective among or between employees or any retaliation against subordinate employees, and encourages employees to file reports or complaints about If any illegal employment such as child labor are found, the Company will immediately report to the relevant authorities and terminate the employment relationship with such personnel, and will review and improve its internal management processes inappropriate behaviors.

In terms of the anti-discrimination and anti-harassment, we have established anti-discrimination and anti-harassment policies and carried out regular trainings to enhance employees' awareness on the relevant issues. Meanwhile, we have set up dedicated reporting channels for employees to report incidents of discrimination and harassment, which allows us to deal with such incidents in a timely manner and provide necessary support for affected individuals. In 2024, the Company achieved 100% labor contract signing rate and 100% social insurance coverage for employees.

Employees' Remuneration and Benefits

With respect of the compensation, the Company has implemented a fair and equitable salary system. We conduct periodic market research and adjust remuneration levels based on market conditions and operational realities to ensure competitive employee compensation.

In terms of performance, the Company conducts monthly and annual appraisals of employees based on the Performance Management System (《績效管理制度》) and the Measures for the Assessment of the Completion of Work Tasks (《工 作任務完成情況考核辦法》), and the appraisal results will directly affect the amount of the employee's performance-based wages and future salary adjustments. The Company sets out in detail the working hours, holidays, remuneration and benefits, job duties and performance, and employee conduct management measures in the Employee Handbook. The Company implement a five-day work week for all employees and provide employees with welfare leaves such as marriage leave, maternity/paternity leave, paid annual leave and medical treatment period for sickness or non-work-related injuries, in addition to statutory holidays.

Employees' Communication and Participation

The Company has established and improved the working mechanism for employee communication and participation, and gives full play to the bridge role of the labor union to encourage employees to participate in corporate management. As at the end of 2024, 100% of the Company's employees participated in the labor union.

The Company maintains a smooth communication and appeal channel. We have established multiple communication channels, including employees' forums and suggestion programs, as well as dedicated grievance mechanisms such as hotlines and face-to-face meetings, to regularly collect and analyze employee feedback. If employees are discriminated against or treated unfairly at work, they can file feedback or complaints to the human resources department at any time, and the Company will verify relevant issue and send feedback to the employee within 3 working days. If the human resources department fails to resolve such issue, it will be reported to the president office as appropriate for further investigation, and the final feedback will be sent to the employee.

Employee Care Initiatives

In order to create a cohesive, harmonious and positive working atmosphere, the Company carries out a variety of employee care activities, allowing them to gain a sense of belonging, fulfillment and happiness after work. Our activities include: (i) annual meeting, monthly birthday parties and employee reunion activities; (ii) basketball game, photo contest, badminton match, essay competition and other recreational and sports activities; and (iii) additional leave for female employees and employees with children under 14 years of age on Women's Day and Children's Day, respectively.

In addition to such employees' activities, we operate an employee care hotline to promptly respond to their concerns and needs. Furthermore, we provide psychological counseling services to assist employees facing challenges. Meanwhile, the Company also assigns its representative to send gifts or condolences to or visit employees when they get married, they or their spouses give birth, their family member passes away, or they are hospitalized.





The Company organizes birthday party activities for employees





The company organized a basketball tournament for its employees



The company organized a staff hiking activity

3.4 GROWING TOGETHER WITH EMPLOYEES

The Company is committed to fostering continuous talent growth and development, integrating employee training as a core component and key function of human resource management. By optimizing performance evaluation systems and career development pathways, we enable employees to share in the Company's success and collaboratively build a brighter future.

Talent Acquisition and Retention

The Company actively expands its employee recruitment channels based on the industry categories and characteristics of necessary talents, and mainly introduces talents through online recruitment platforms, campus recruitment, onsite recruitment, internal staff recommendations and other methods. For college graduates, the Company applies for campus recruitment on the official website of colleges and universities, and attracts students who are about to graduate through holding recruitment lectures in colleges and universities, including Tianjin Chengjian University and Tianjin Coastal Polytechnic, as well as the recommendations by graduate assignment offices. For social talents, the Company actively participates in local job fairs and direct recruitment exhibitions in Tianjin, and publishes vacancy positions on the Wechat official account of the Company from time to time to attract high-quality talents.

As of the end of 2024, the Company's workforce demonstrates diversity and youthfulness, with a total of 111 employees.

Employee Composition

Indicators	2024	2023
Total number of full-time employees (persons)	110	124
Total number of part-time employees (persons)	1	0
Including: total number of male employees (persons)	66	80
Including: total number of female employees (persons)	45	44
Including: total number of senior management (persons)	6	5
Including: total number of middle management (persons)	26	23
Including: total number of general management (persons)	18	15
Including: total number of grassroots employees (persons)	61	81
Including: number of employees $-$ 30 years old and below (persons)	25	48
Including: number of employees -31 to 50 years old (persons)	83	74
Including: number of employees -51 years old and above (persons)	3	2
Including: total number of employees in Mainland China (persons)	111	124
Including: total number of employees in Hong Kong, Macao, Taiwan		
and overseas regions (persons)	0	0
Proportion of women in senior management (%)	16	20
Proportion of employees participating in the labor union (%)	100	100
Number of employees with disabilities (persons)	1	1
Number of ethnic minority employees (persons)	5	4

The Company is committed to providing its employees with a stable and broad development platform. Through optimizing the compensation system, strengthening employee care and offering career development planning, the Company actively enhances the retention rate of its employees, thereby providing strong support for the stable development of the enterprise.

Employee Turnover

Indicators	2024	2023
Number of employees turnover (persons)	43	69
Including: male employee turnover rate (%)	63	67
Including: female employee turnover rate (%)	37	33
Including: turnover rate of employees under 30 years old (%)	56	61
Including: turnover rate of employees aged 31 to 50 (%)	44	39
Including: turnover rate of employees aged 51 and above (%)	0	0

Enhancing the Training System

The Company provides necessary induction training and timely on-the-job training for its employees based on its business needs to help them to be competent for professional and technical skills work and daily project work management. The Company encourages its employees to become multi-talented and to achieve diversified growth through professional skills advancement training, cross-field skills training, and middle and senior management skills training. The Company conducts employee training in line with its operational and development strategic goals, for the purpose of enhancing the overall comprehensive quality of employees, and aiming to fully cover business projects of the Company and all business knowledge.

Orientation training for • new employees	The content of the course includes the Corporate Culture and Development History, the Employee Handbook and Publicity of Policies, the Introduction to Businesses and Major Projects of the Group, and the Introduction and Operation of Jiexiao System.
Job skills training •	The content of the course is mainly about the training on and sharing of professional job skills, which is organized and implemented by relevant departments. The instructors and participants of the training will receive
	relevant bonus points for career promotion.
• Training for middle and senior	The Company introduces a series of courses on the theory of corporate management skills, aiming to enhance the management capabilities and skills of the management, promote inter-department collaboration, and improve their own comprehensive capabilities and qualities.
"Three T" instructor certification, •	The Company has established an internal training instructor management
training and management	system. The course includes professional instructor cognition, teaching element knowledge and simulated teaching modules, aiming to promote the cultivation of excellent internal instructors.

In designing our training system, we actively innovate by establishing multidimensional and immersive formats. On one hand, we leverage traditional offline training through lectures, thematic workshops and group discussions. On the other hand, we embrace digitalization by building online learning platforms to allow employees to learn independently at any time. Additionally, we offer mandatory and elective courses, empowering employees to select content aligned with their career goals and interests and enabling them to learn in an independent way with personalized development.

Job Training for Employees

Indicators	2024	2023
Employee training activities (sessions)	15	13
Investment in employee training cost (RMB Ten Thousand)	3.004	2.024
Number of training participants (person-times)	405	329
Total time of job training for employees (hours)	7,805	7,172
Average time of all employees training (hours)	70.32	57.84
Average time of male employee training (hours)	42	34
Average time of female employee training (hours)	78	60
Average training hours of grassroots employees (hours)	56	48
Average training hours of mid-level management employees (hours)	182	151
Average training hours of senior management employees (hours)	135	109
Percentage of male employee among all employees trained (%)	46	37
Percentage of female employee among all employees trained (%)	78	63
Percentage of grassroots employees among all employees trained (%)	55	45
Percentage of mid-level management among all employees trained (%)	42	32
Percentage of senior management among all employees trained (%)	34	23

Upon the completion of every training, the Company conducts evaluations and feedback on training effectiveness to continuously optimize content and methods, thereby enhancing employees' professional competencies and comprehensive capabilities, and providing robust talent support for sustainable development.

Employee Performance and Development

In order to further promote the career development of employees, the Company implemented a new performance management system and promotion system, with the aim of providing employees with clearer performance incentive programs and career planning and promotion routes, and offering more promotion opportunities to employees with excellent performance. The Company offers diversified career development pathways, including management roles, technical specialties, and operational skill positions. We have formulated a career path roadmap that clarifies developmental requirements and promotion criteria at each stage to guide employees' career planning. Employees may select their preferred paths based on capabilities and interests, advancing higher positions through continuous learning and dedication.

At the same time, the Company has taken the training results as an important reference for employee promotion and performance evaluation. Performance management is also carried out based on the information from our Jiexiao System, which provides an objective evaluation of employees' achievement of tasks and the timeliness of work approval process, generating corresponding performance scores, thus achieving a balanced performance management for employees. Employee promotions are evaluated based on indicators, such as their performance. In addition to promotions, we incentivize staff through salary adjustments, bonuses, and other means, ensuring fairness and transparency in implementation. With respect to the management personnel, we establish a multi-tiered incentive framework, including short-term annual performance-based bonuses, medium-term equity incentive programs and long-term pension plan schemes.

3.5 PARTICIPATION IN COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

The Company is committed to being a socially and environmentally responsible corporate citizen that contributes actively to the local community, deeply engaging in the communities where it operates. While constantly optimizing the quality of its products and services, the Company makes active efforts to create job opportunities, proactively participate in public welfare and volunteer activities, with a view to contributing its share to the coordinated development of the economy, environment and the society.

Community Environmental Stewardship

The Company prioritizes ecological conservation and restoration in construction project development. We adhere to the principles of ecological priority and green development to avoid environmental damage. At the same time, we actively address species protection and resource utilization, preventing over-exploitation and promoting sustainable resource management. Additionally, we advocate for green consumption and production practices to minimize adverse impacts on biodiversity.

Promoting the Industry Development

Tianjin Construction Development will leverage its operational strengths to drive sustainable regional economic growth through participation in critical projects and job creation. Specifically, the Company will adopt an "investment-construction-operation" integrated model to deliver full lifecycle management services for key regional projects, ensuring operational efficiency and generating greater economic and social value.

Case: Tianjin Construction Development Collaborates with the Ninghe District Government to Foster Smart Ecological Industry Chain, Boosting Regional Economic Development

By integrating advanced technologies such as the Internet of Things (IoT), big data, and artificial intelligence (AI), Tianjin Construction Development effectively facilitates the upgrading of traditional industries and drives highquality regional economic development. Specifically targeting Ninghe District's key sectors, including agriculture and manufacturing, the Company proactively provides customized smart solutions to assist enterprises in achieving digital transformation and enhancing market competitiveness.



Philanthropy and Volunteer Services

The Company is committed to being a socially and environmentally responsible corporate citizen that contributes actively to the local community. In 2024, the Company organized multiple volunteer initiatives aligned with community needs, including organized clean-up activities for green belts and public areas in neighboring communities to protect the environment, and assisted in tidying shared bicycles by relocating obstructing bikes and electric vehicles to designated parking zones, ensuring orderly placement and guiding riders to park their bikes and electric vehicles in designated area.

In 2024, the Company recorded 42 employee volunteer participations, with a total service duration of 126 hours.









Aspect	Description		Corresponding Chapter in the Report
Part B: Mandat	tory Disclosure Req	uirements	
	Statement fro	m the Board	Board Statement
	Reporting Pri	nciples	About the Report
	Reporting Bo	undary	About the Report
Part C: "Disclos A: Environmen	se or Explain" Claus	2	
Aspect A1: Emissions	General Discl Information of and regulation	on: (a) the policies; and (b) compliance with relevant laws ns that have a significant impact on the issuer relating to air charges into water and land, and generation of hazardous	Management
	KPI A1.1 KPI A1.2	The types of emissions and respective emissions data. Direct (Scope 1) and energy indirect (Scope 2) greenhouse gas emissions (in tons) and, where appropriate, intensity (e.g. per unit of production	
	KPI A1.3	volume, per facility). Delete on January 1, 2025 Total hazardous waste produced (in tons) and, where appropriate, intensity (e.g. per unit of production volume, per facility).	
	KPI A1.4	Total non-hazardous waste produced (in tons) and, where appropriate, intensity (e.g. per unit of production volume, per facility).	
	KPI A1.5	Description of emissions target(s) set and steps taken to achieve them.	2.3 Pollutant Prevention
	KPI A1.6	Description of how hazardous and non-hazardous wastes are handled, and a description of reduction target(s) set and steps taken to achieve them.	

Aspect	Description		Corresponding Chapter in the Report
A: Environmental			
Aspect A2: Use of Resources	General Disclo Policies on the other raw mat KPI A2.1	e efficient use of resources, including energy, water and	
	KPI A2.2	electricity, gas or oil) in total (kWh in '000s) and intensity (e.g. per unit of production volume, per facility). Water consumption in total and intensity (e.g. per unit of production volume, per facility).	2.2 Use of Energy and Resources
	KPI A2.3 KPI A2.4	Description of energy use efficiency target(s) set and steps taken to achieve them. Description of whether there is any issue in sourcing water that is fit for purpose, water efficiency target(s) set and steps taken to achieve them.	2.2 Use of Energy and Resources
	KPI A2.5	Total packaging material used for finished products (in tons) and, if applicable, with reference to per unit produced.	
Aspect A3: The Environment and Natural Resources		osure minimising the issuer's significant impacts on the and natural resources. Description of the significant impacts of activities on the environment and natural resources and the actions taken to manage them.	2.1 Environmental Management System
Aspect A4: Climate Change		entification and mitigation of significant climate-related have impacted, and those which may impact, the issuer.	

Aspect	Description		Corresponding Chapter in the Report
B: Social			
Employment and			
Labour Practices Aspect B1: Employment	General Disclo Information or	osure n: (a) the policies; and (b) compliance with relevant laws	3.3 Protection of Employee Rights and
	to compensat	ns that have a significant impact on the issuer relating ion and dismissal, recruitment and promotion, working eriods, equal opportunity, diversity, anti-discrimination,	Interests 3.4 Growing Together
		efits and welfare.	with Employees
	KPI B1.1	Total workforce by gender, employment type (for example, full-or part-time), age group and geographical region.	
	KPI B1.2	Employee turnover rate by gender, age group and geographical region.	3.4 Growing Together with Employees
Aspect B2: Health and Safety		osure n: (a) the policies; and (b) compliance with relevant laws is that have a significant impact on the issuer relating to	3.2 Occupational Health and Safety
		fe working environment and protecting employees from	
	KPI B2.1	Number and rate of work-related fatalities occurred in each of the past three years including the reporting year.	
	KPI B2.2	Lost days due to work injury.	3.2 Occupational Health and Safety
	KPI B2.3	Description of occupational health and safety measures adopted, and how they are implemented and monitored.	
Aspect B3: Development and Training		osure proving employees' knowledge and skills for discharging . Description of training activities	3.4 Growing Together with Employees
	KPI B3.1	The percentage of employees trained by gender and employee category (e.g. senior management, middle management).	3.4 Growing Together with Employees
1	KPI B3.2	The average training hours completed per employee by gender and employee category.	

Aspect	Description		Corresponding Chapter in the Report
B: Social			
Aspect B4: Labour Standards		losure on: (a) the policies; and (b) compliance with relevant laws ons that have a significant impact on the issuer relating to	
	preventing c KPI B4.1 KPI B4.2	hild and forced labour Description of measures to review employment practices to avoid child and forced labour. Description of steps taken to eliminate such practices when discovered.	Interests
Operating Practices			
Aspect B5: Supply Chain Management	General Disc Policies on m	losure nanaging environmental and social risks of the supply chain.	1.3 Responsible Sourcing Practices
J	KPI B5.1	Number of suppliers by geographical region.	1.3 Responsible Sourcin Practices
	KPI B5.2	Description of practices relating to engaging suppliers,	
		number of suppliers where the practices are being implemented, and how they are implemented and monitored.	
	KPI B5.3	Description of practices used to identify environmental and social risks along the supply chain, and how they are implemented and monitored.	1 3 Responsible Sourcin
	KPI B5.4	Description of practices used to promote environmentally preferable products and services when	
		selecting suppliers, and how they are implemented and monitored.	
Aspect B6: Product Responsibility		losure on: (a) the policies; and (b) compliance with relevant laws ons that have a significant impact on the issuer relating to	3.1 Constructing Quality Projects
		afety, advertising, labelling and privacy matters relating to I services provided and methods of redress.	
	KPI B6.1	Percentage of total products sold or shipped subject to recalls for safety and health reasons.	3.1 Constructing Quality Projects
	KPI B6.2	Number of products and service related complaints received and how they are dealt with.	3.1 Constructing Quality Projects
	KPI B6.3	Description of practices relating to observing and protecting intellectual property rights.	1.5 Protection of Intellectual Propert Rights
	KPI B6.4	Description of quality assurance process and recall procedures.	3.1 Constructing Quality Projects
	KPI B6.5	Description of customer data protection and privacy policies, and how they are implemented and monitored.	1.2 Information Security and Privacy Protection

Aspect	Description	Corresponding Chapter in the Report
B: Social		
Aspect B7: Anti-corruption	General Disclosure Information on: (a) the policies; and (b) compliance with relevant laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the issuer relating to bribery, extortion, fraud and money laundering. KPI B7.1 Number of concluded legal cases regarding corru practices brought against the issuer or its employed during the reporting period and the outcomes of the	ot es 1.1 Integrity and
	cases. KPI B7.2 Description of preventive measures and whistl blowing procedures, and how they are implemented ar monitored.	Management e-
	KPI B7.3Description of anti-corruption training provideddirectors and staff.	50
Community		
Aspect B8: Community Investment	General DisclosurePolicies on community engagement to understand the needs of the communities where the issuer operates and to ensure its activities take into consideration the communities' interests.KPI B8.1Focus areas of contribution (e.g. educatio environmental concerns, labour needs, health, cultur sport).KPI B8.2Resources contributed (e.g. money or time) to the foc area.	3.5 Participation in Community e, Development
Part D: Climate-rela	ated Disclosures	
D-I Governance D-II Strategy	The governance body(s) responsible for oversight of climate-relate risks and opportunities Climate-related risks and opportunities	ed 2.4 Response to Climate Change 2.4 Response to Climate Change
D-III Risk Management D-IV Metrics and Targets	The processes and related policies it uses to identify, assess, prioritize ar monitor climate-related risks greenhouse gas emissions	nd 2.4 Response to Climate Change 2.4 Response to Climate Change
	climate-related transition risk Climate-related physical risks	2.4 Response to Climate Change2.4 Response to Climate Change